TO:

WC CUSD #235 Employees

FROM:
Ralph Grimm, Superintendent

DATE:

August 18, 2011
RE:
August 17, 2011 Regular Meeting of the WC CUSD #235 Board of Education

On Wednesday, August 17, 2011 the West Central CUSD #235 Board of Education conducted their regular meeting. All staff members should keep in mind that the comments below are not the official minutes of the board meeting.  As a result of this meeting the following items took place. 

1. Board President Brent called the meeting to order at 7 pm.  All board members were present at roll call.
2. President Brent then led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

3. Under good news items the following successes were highlighted:

· The board recognized 19 high school students as Academic Excellence Award recipients for the 2010-11 school year. Those students who were recognized for having a 4.0 grade point average on a 4.0 scale were Brad Bavery, Evan Bell, Sydney Bigger, Hannah Brueck, Brandon Carter, Shane Cavanaugh, Alexis Ensminger, Caitlin Gyovai, Gretchen Higgins, Emily Hopping, Abby Hubbard, Megan Johnson, Andrew Lewis, Thomas Lewis, Caleb Paulus, Kristen Rankin, Katie Robertson, Mariah Wallace, and Miranda Wallace.

· Board member Anderson complimented the custodial, maintenance and grounds staff for their efforts at preparing the building and grounds for the start of school.

· Principal Bradburn reported that the High School locker night was well attended.

· Principal Buss reported that 80% of the elementary students and their parents attending the annual “Meet the Teacher” night.

· Principal Nichols reported that the middle school locker night was well attended as well at the 6th grade jumpstart.  He also thanked all of the volunteers that helped to make the Jumpstart a successful event.
· Board member Anderson thanked all of the staff and volunteers who helped with registration this year.

· The board was thanked for the wonderful luncheon that was served on Monday for the teachers and staff.

· Board member Jodi Arnold reported that the new E-Pay system for paying school fees and lunch is a great and convenient tool.

· Principal Nichols thanked the board for repairing the circle drive in front of the middle school.  Many parents have acknowledged how much better it makes the middle school look.

4. The board approved the agenda as presented.
5. No one wished to address the board on any of the agenda items.

6. The board approved the consent agenda. Items approved under the consent agenda included:

· Minutes of the June 15, 2011 regular board meeting;
· Minutes of the August 2, 2011 Special Meeting;

7. Under financial activity, the board approved the payment of all bills including some additional bills that were presented at the table.  The board also approved the activity accounts and the treasurer’s report as presented. Supt. Grimm reviewed with the board the district’s financial report and reported that as of August 17, 2011 the State of Illinois owes the district $236,258 in money that ISBE has vouchered to the Comptroller’s Office but the district has not yet received.  
8. The board approved a gift of $5000 from the Twomey Foundation.  The board publicly thanked the Twomey Foundation and the Twomey Company for the variety of ways that they support the District in addition to the monetary donation from the Twomey Foundation.

9. The board approved a loan in the amount of $250,000 from the working cash fund to the transportation fund.  It was pointed out that of the $236,000 that the State owes District 235, approximately $112,000 of that total is for transportation reimbursement. Supt Grimm pointed out that this is the third year in a row that the board has been asked to approve the loan from working cash to transportation fund and given the fact that the State has eliminated the fourth quarterly reimbursement payment from FY11, it looks like this trend of lending money from working cash to transportation will continue.

10. The board approved an agreement with McDonough District Hospital to continue providing the random drug testing that has been in place in the district for the last two years. It was noted that the testing will take place during the months school is in session and that 10 students will be tested each month at a cost of $35.00 per student per test.

11. The board approved a request from Supt Grimm to approve a life safety amendment in an amount not to exceed $25,000 for the replacement of a boiler in the elementary building.

12. The board heard reports from Principals Mr. Buss, Mr. Nichols and Mr. Bradburn. In addition, Elementary Assistant Principal Mrs. Hanson highlighted some of the things in her report.

13. Supt. Grimm provided the board with an overview of the district’s plan to transition to the new common core standards, the certified teachers’ evaluation plan and principal evaluation plan.  Supt Grimm shared with the board a power point presentation on these topics.  It was noted that this power point will be placed on the district’s webpage under the heading of “Common Core”.  The board briefly discussed several components of the power point and the three-year plan to implement the requirements of Senate Bill 7 which is the education reform legislation that was passed earlier in the Spring of 2011.

Also during the curriculum report presentation, Mrs. Tara Hanson, WCES Asst Principal, presented the board with an overview of the PBIS program that we are implementing at West Central Elementary.  We will also begin to implement this program at West Central Middle School.

14. The board heard a report from District Technology Coordinator Melinda Frakes.  Mrs. Frakes highlighted for the board, the projects that were completed over the summer. 

15. Mrs. Farniok, District Special Education Coordinator presented her report. Highlighted in her report was the fact that the special education teachers had done a very good job writing their goals for their students to be included in their IEPs and this year the special education teachers would be working on writing goals to deal more specifically with student behavior as well as academic issues.

16. The board heard a report from Supt. Grimm on the building projects that were completed over the summer. The board was reminded that there were approximately 15 major projects that were identified during the Spring of 2011 and Supt Grimm reported that all but 3 of these projects have been completed. The work of the district’s custodial and maintenance staff was highlighted again during this portion of the meeting and several comments were made about how clean and nice the buildings look at this time.

17. Supt Grimm briefly talked about the activities that have taken place at the beginning of the 2011-12 opening of school.

18. The board reviewed two documents pertaining to our students 2011-12 ISAT, PSAE and ACT scores. It was noted that our math scores on ISAT continue to be exceptionally strong and across the district and that we held our high scores in reading.  It was also pointed out that the middle school made adequate yearly progress for 2011. The high school ACT scores were reviewed and it was noted that the composite ACT scores for the juniors who took that test during the Spring of 2011 was approximately ½ point below the State average. It was also pointed out that we have seen improvement in our students scores in all areas tested on the ACT. Supt Grimm reminded the board that these test scores will be used by the building school improvement plan teams and that we were looking for continued improvement from one year to the next.
19. The board reviewed briefly a district’s hiring practice document that Supt. Grimm had put together.  After a brief discussion, it was suggested that perhaps this document could be posted in the teacher’s lounge of each building.  Supt Grimm indicated that this would be done.

20. The board heard the administration’s plan to move Mrs. Frakes to a full time technology coordinator position.  The board was informed that five students who had originally signed up to take a accounting class will now need to take that class from the Illinois Virtual High School and this plan would require Mrs. Keever to spend one more period on the north campus per day before heading to the south campus.  Supt Grimm told the board that having Mrs. Frakes make this move was originally her idea and hopefully it would solve some of our problems with having technology related issues taken care of in a timely fashion.  The board was supportive of this move and asked to be kept informed of how it is working.

21. There were no future agenda items identified by the board. 

22. The board entered closed session at 9:15 to discuss matters pertaining to personnel and to review closed session minutes.

23. The board exited closed session at 9:54 pm and took the following action:

· Approved the one year leave of absence for Tiffany Cooper with no benefits or salary effective immediately;

· Accepted the resignation of Marci Patterson as WCMS teacher, 6th grade volleyball coach and WCMS assistant speech coach effective immediately;

· Approved the transfer of Jesse Hart from a Kindergarten teaching assignment to a second grade teaching assignment;

· Employed Cindy Siebert as a WCHS science teacher;

· Employed Jenna Crouch as a WCMS language arts teacher;

· Employed Jamie Predl as a long term sub for Tonya Neira;

· Employed Jackie Farrier as a long term sub for Jessica Winters and Julie Ricketts;

· Employed Kris Judd as a WCECC associate;

· Employed Terri Cole as a temporary middle school cook to replace Tiffany Cooper;

· Employed Erik Davis and Rachel Pepich as WCHS class sponsors;

· Employed Megan Smith as WCHS WYSE sponsor;

· Accepted the resignation of Jamie Richard as 6th grade girls basketball coach;

· Approved the resolution to release closed session minutes.
24. The board was reminded that the September meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 21, 2011.  This meeting will be held in the elementary cafeteria.  The board was also reminded that there will be a budget hearing for the FY12 budget in the elementary cafeteria on that date beginning at 6:30 pm.  The new teachers to the district will be in attendance on this evening to meet and visit with the board.  It was also decided that the board would like to recognize our students on their performance on the 2011 ISAT and PSAE tests on this evening as well.

25. There being no other business to come before the board, the board adjourned their meeting at 10:06 pm.

